# McLean, James Augustus [1]

McLean, James Augustus

by William S. Powell [2], 1991

2 May 1904-29 Mar. 1989



Photograph of James McLean painting a mural, Raleigh WPA Art gallery (date unknown). From the Art Society Papers, State Archives of North Carolina. Image used courtesy of the State Archives of North Carolina.

courtesy of the State Archives of North Carolina. James Augustus McLean, artist and teacher, was born in Lincolnton, the son of James Thomas and Lilly Haynes McLean. After attending The University of North Carolina [3] for the session of 1922–23, he was admitted to the Pennsylvania Academy of Fine Arts [4] where he remained for five years. During four of those years he was an assistant in charge of the academy's summer school held at Chester Springs. He also won a competition for a summer of study abroad and visited Italy, France, the Netherlands, and Germany.

After graduation young McLean was offered a teaching position at the Academy of Fine Arts, but he chose instead to accept an opportunity to return to North Carolina. With the encouragement of the new North Carolina State Art Society [5], he founded the Southern School of Creative Arts in Raleigh in the fall of 1929. McLean was trained in both painting and drawing and used oil, watercolor, tempera, charcoal, pencil, and crayon; he was also a sculptor. Interest in the arts began to develop and enrollment in the school increased. McLean convinced the city schools in Raleigh to start art classes, and he talked with administrators at North Carolina State College [6] and at The University of North Carolina [9] about adding art courses to their curriculum. At State College he taught art in night classes for two years prior to the establishment of the School of Design, and he taught on the Chapel Hill campus on a free-lance basis for a similar period.

1



Plaque over the entrance of Raleigh Little Theatre executed by James A. McLean. Used by permission from the Raleigh Little Theatre.

[7

At his own school he was soon joined by Carrie Ann Simpson, a dancer, and the young enterprise seemed destined to become a well-rounded school of the arts. To earn money in the early lean times, McLean painted scenery for school auditoriums. As his reputation grew, he became one of the founding members of the North Carolina Association of Professional Artists. Six of his paintings were used in movie sets in Hollywood. Although enrollment at his school declined during the depression, he continued to teach for more than twenty years. His broad interest in all of the arts was reflected in his role in establishing the Raleigh Little Theater plan in the 1930s and in his effective service as its first president. McLean's studio was the Little Theater's first headquarters.

Because of the depression the federal government began to sponsor numerous new programs intended to occupy people otherwise unemployed, as well as to provide them an income. When he heard that a program in the arts was under consideration, McLean drew up plans that were readily accepted by the government and evolved into the <u>Federal Art Project</u> [9]. Before long, artists across the nation were busily creating works of art for post offices, schools, and public buildings. As well as painting murals himself, for a time he also administered this program in North Carolina.



James McLean painting mural for the Cannon Memorial Library, Kannapolis, N.C., circa 1935. From the State Archives of North Carolina. Image used courtesy of the State Archives of North Carolina.

For six years McLean was one of the directors of the North Carolina State Art Society [5]; he also was responsible for the North Carolina State Fair art exhibit. After the state's educational television station, WUNC-TV, opened, he was its staff artist for twelve years. His work has been exhibited at Rockefeller Center, the Pennsylvania Academy of Fine Arts, annual exhibitions of the North Carolina State Art Society, and various exhibitions in Washington, D.C., and in states as far removed as Maine and Mississippi. His series of four large murals (on agriculture, architecture, engineering, and science) painted for the North Carolina State College Library in the 1930s were removed in 1941 because their style was no longer appreciated on the campus; three were lost, but the mural on engineering was discovered in 1958. Restored by the artist, it was hung in the student center at North Carolina State University [6] where it came to be much admired. Other murals are in Concord, Greensboro, and elsewhere. A new appreciation of his work was demonstrated in September and October 1983, when a retrospective exhibit was mounted on the North Carolina State campus.

McLean married Carrie Ann Simpson soon after she began teaching in his school, and they became the parents of four children. He was buried in <u>Oakwood Cemetery</u> [10], Raleigh.

#### References:

Charlotte Vestal Brown, James McLean Retrospective (1983).

Richard Cooper, James Augustus McLean: A Life of Art(1985).

Ola Maie Foushee, Art in North Carolina: Episodes and Developments, 1585–1970(1972).

S. Parker, James Augustus McLean (n.d.).

Raleigh News and Observer, 22 Mar. 1941, 31 Mar. 1989.

### **Additional Resources:**

Nimocks, Amber; Stasio, Frank. "A Forgotten Artist Remembered." August 1, 2011. <a href="http://wunc.org/post/forgotten-artist-remembered-0">http://wunc.org/post/forgotten-artist-remembered-0</a> [11] (accessed September 23, 2014).

"James Augustus McLean (1904-1989)." GalleryC. <a href="http://galleryc.net/artists/james-augustus-mclean/#.VCG-exYZlas">http://galleryc.net/artists/james-augustus-mclean/#.VCG-exYZlas</a> [12] (accessed September 23, 2014). [With images of paintings.]

"Permanent Home." History of RLT. Raleigh Little Theater. <a href="http://raleighlittletheatre.org/about/history/2-a-permanent-home.html">http://raleighlittletheatre.org/about/history/2-a-permanent-home.html</a> (accessed September 24, 2014).

Vess, Tom "Event honors artist; mural displayed in Student Center." *Technician* (Raleigh, N.C.), October 11, 1982. <a href="http://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/technician-v64n19-1982-10-11/pages/technician-v64n19-1982-10-11\_0001">http://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/technician-v64n19-1982-10-11/pages/technician-v64n19-1982-10-11\_0001</a> (accessed November 20, 2014).

"McLean Murals Elicit Comments from Teachers." *Technician* (Raleigh, N.C.), January 25, 1935. <a href="http://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/technician-v15n14-1935-01-25/pages/technician-v15n14-1935-01-25\_0001">http://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/technician-v15n14-1935-01-25/pages/technician-v15n14-1935-01-25\_0001</a> (accessed November 20, 2014).

## **Image Credit:**

"Plaque over the entrance of Raleigh Little Theatre executed by James A. McLean." Chapter 2: Permanent Home, Our History. Raleigh Little Theatre. <a href="http://raleighlittletheatre.org/about/history/2-a-permanent-home.html">http://raleighlittletheatre.org/about/history/2-a-permanent-home.html</a> (accessed September 30, 2014).

"James McLean, Raleigh WPA Art gallery." Photograph. [n.d.]. Art Society Papers, State Archives of North Carolina.

"James McLean painting mural for Cannon Memorial Library." Photograph. ca. 1935. State Archives of North Carolina.

# Subjects:

Artists [15]

Biographies [16]

Educators [17]

## Authors:

Powell, William S. [18]

## Origin - location:

Lincoln County [19]

Lincolnton [20]

Wake County [21]

Raleigh [22]

### From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [23]

1 January 1991 | Powell, William S.

#### Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/mclean-james-augustus

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/mclean-james-augustus [2] https://ncpedia.org/biography/powell-william [3] https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [4] http://www.pafa.org/ [5] https://ncpedia.org/state-art-society [6] https://ncpedia.org/north-carolina-state-university [7] http://raleighlittletheatre.org/about/history/2-a-permanent-home.html [8] http://raleighlittletheatre.org/about/history/ [9] http://www.loc.gov/rr/program/bib/newdeal/fap.html [10] https://ncpedia.org/oakwood-cemetery [11] http://wunc.org/post/forgotten-artist-remembered-0 [12] http://galleryc.net/artists/james-augustus-mclean/#.VCG-exYZlas [13] http://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/technician-v64n19-1982-10-11/pages/technician-v64n19-1982-10-11\_0001 [14] http://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/technician-v15n14-1935-01-25\_0001 [15] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/artist [16] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [17] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [18] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-17 [20] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/w [22]

 $\underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-0}} \ \underline{\text{[23] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}} \ \underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}} \ \underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionar$